

DELAWARE NURSING HOME RESIDENTS QUALITY ASSURANCE COMMISSION
Virtual Meeting
Cisco Webex
FINAL
Meeting of November 16, 2021
Minutes 
Commission member(s) present: Lisa Furber, DNHRQAC Chair; Cheryl Heiks; Lorraine Phillips, Ph.D.; Norma Jones; Ed Black, Esquire; Jennifer McLaughlin; Amy Milligan; Hooshang Shanehsaz; Kyle Hodges; Representative Kim Williams and Tonya Burton.  

Randolf Vesprey, Esquire, DAG was present.  
Commission members not in attendance:  Karen Gallagher and Lt Gov Bethany Hall-Long.
Ms. Furber recognized Lorraine Phillips, Ph.D. for her service on the commission. Dr. Philips recently retired from UD School of Nursing and will be moving to Pennsylvania next month. 
Others Present: Margaret Bailey, DNHRQAC Executive Director; Corinna Getchell, DHCQ; Stephen MacDonald, MFCU; Candace Esham, Consumer; Staci Marvel, DMMA; Mark Brainard, JLOSC; Michelle Pedicone, Consumer; Dr. Melissa Winters, DSAAPD; Mary Peterson, Consumer; Val McCartan, Delaware State Senate; Jim McCracken, LeadingAge; Annette Iacono, Brookside Clinical Laboratory, Inc; Bryan Roberts, LTCOP; Kathleen Dougherty, DMMA; Meredith Newman, News Journal; Amanda McAtee, JLOSC and Laura Wisniewski, Lt Gov Office. There were 8 other individuals that joined the meeting by phone and not identified.
1. Call to order
The meeting was called to order at 9:32 AM by Lisa Furber, Chair.
2. Approval of the Minutes for the meeting of:

The meeting minutes’ draft of July 20, 2021 were approved as written.
On a side note, DNHRQAC Working Session #1 (October 19, 2021) minutes draft will be tabled at this time. DNHRQAC will meet December 19, 2021 for Working Session #2 and continue discussion regarding JLOSC Recommendations. 
1. Approval of Proxy document:

A document was created to permit commission members to designate an alternate person to attend DNHRQAC meeting in their absence. This would ensure a quorum of members present to vote and conduct business during regularly scheduled meetings. This document was introduced to commission members during last meeting and distributed for feedback. Randy Vesprey, Esquire, DNHRQAC DAG previously reviewed the document.
There was some discussion among commission members regarding the frequency a proxy may serve. The Proxy document states:

“A proxy should not be frequently taking the place of commission member serving in their capacity. As such, a proxy may be authorized to attend and vote two times in a calendar year on behalf of the commission member.”
If a commission member chooses to designate a proxy, “DNHRQAC member will notify DNHRQAC Executive Director with name, title and contact information of proxy within two weeks of particular meeting should they elect to utilize a designee. Should proxy have a conflict of interest regarding a particular subject matter of discussion, he/she will abstain from voting.”

The Proxy document was approved as written.

2. Discussion of: 
Brookside Clinical Laboratory, Inc

Annette Iacono, President of Brookside Clinical Laboratories, presented to the commission. 

Brookside Clinical Laboratory, Inc was opened in 1966 by Ms. Iacono’s dad, John I. Iacono. The lab provides service to approximately 30 communities in Delaware. 

Phlebotomists travel to communities and perform venipunctures or collect specimens. Most results are reported the same day. The phlebotomists are fully vaccinated and tested for COVID19 once a week. Most results are reported the same day. 
For the purpose of this meeting, Brookside provided information pertaining to COVID19 testing and frontline respiratory panels.
Brookside provides Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) testing in house. PCR testing is considered the gold standard and can identify/detect a target with a single copy present in the sample. Turnaround time for testing results is 24 - 48 hours. Positive results are called directly to clients. 
Ms. Iacono shared an article that appeared over the weekend regarding home test kits being recalled due to providing false positive results. She reiterated the value of PCR testing. 
Commission members were advised that we may see a bigger spike in the flu this season due to a reversal of mandates that were in place last year. 
Indoor allows for easier transmission of infections. Some COVID19 and Flu symptoms appear similar, making it more difficult to desert the different between the two infections based on most common symptoms alone: fever, chills, difficulty breathing, body aches and sore throat. 

Ms. Iacono shared that according to Center for Disease Control (CDC), Influenza and COVID19 infections can co-occur and therefore pathogens that affect the same human tissues in the respiratory tract can provide more accurate and differentiated results in an acute phase of infection.  As a result of CDC’s recommendation, Brookside Clinical Laboratories, Inc developed a respiratory assay that tests for Influenza A&B, RSV1, RSV2, Strep and COVID19. The array is intended to simultaneously detect and identify multiple viral nucleic acids extracted from human respiratory specimens or viral culture. The ability to test for multiple respiratory panels from one single swab means less discomfort for residents/patients.
Brookside is also able to provide COVID19 antibodies testing. Both (IgM) and (IgG) are types of immunoglobulin proteins found in the immune system to fight against infections. IgM appears during acute phase of infection/disease where IgG occurs later in the infection/disease.

Brookside is a preferred partner with Point Care Click. A results web portal allows clients to view and print results.

Ms. Iacono mentioned the lab is currently seeing breakthrough cases in Delaware and Pennsylvania. There are less hospitalizations due to boosters.
Ms. Iacono read this morning about a nursing home in Connecticut that had a recent outbreak and lost 8 residents due to COVID19. The residents mentioned in the article were completely vaccinated and most had already had their boosters.

The constant changes to COVID19 guidance and regulations have created barriers; not as much in 2021 as it did last year. This includes mandates, emergency orders, etc from Federal and State entities.

Ms. Iacono shared that Brookside Clinical Laboratory, Inc continues to experience challenges in the ability to hire individuals that want to actually work. Staff are calling out or not showing up for interviews. They also might not show up on the first day of work. 

Ms. Milligan mentioned this is the same situation occurring at St Francis Life Center. In addition, workforce compensation was discuss during this meeting.

Ms. Getchell shared that DHCQ has seen its share of challenges regarding staff vacancies. Ms. Bailey offered that DNHRQAC wrote to DHSS Cabinet Secretary a few months back regarding concern of DHCQ staff vacancies. 

Brookside is constantly recruiting, mostly phlebotomists, to ensure they have enough staff. Ideally, the company would like to hire 12-15 more phlebotomists. Currently, phlebotomists have 2-3 assignments a day. Unfortunately, the lab does not know what the volume will be until phlebotomists arrive in a particular community.
Brookside continues to hear from LTC healthcare professionals how they are stretched to capacity. She thanked LTC staff personally for their dedication. 

Long Term Care Ombudsman Program (LTCOP)
Bryan Roberts, Home and Community Based Services Ombudsman for Kent/Sussex Counties provided updates to the commission. Saundra Hale was not able to attend today’s meeting.
LTCOP advocates for residents who live in long-term care facilities as well as those who live in other settings (such as their own homes) and receive home and community-based services. The Ombudsman program investigates and resolves complaints on behalf of these individuals. Complaints can be made by residents, family members, or other concerned parties. The program also provides opportunities for Volunteer Ombudsmen to serve as friendly visitors/advocates in nursing homes.
Delaware’s LTCOP consists of:

· 1 State Ombudsman

· 4 designated facility Ombudsman

· 2 home & community Ombudsman

Since September 2021, LTCOP conducted:
· 2 facility visits

 There are 2 volunteer ombudsman that are being onboarded at this time. Currently, there is one active ombudsman volunteer that is comfortable with entering LTC facilities during COVID19.

A question was raised during the last commission meeting “should a resident state they do not want to be treated by an unvaccinated staff member, how will this be addressed?” Mr. Roberts response “LTCOP does not anticipate this to be an area of concern based on recent COVID19 guidance. LTCOP would advocate residents have the right to receive services from staff who is fully vaccinated.”
LTCOP only recently began receiving calls about facility visitations & advocate based on the current visitation guidelines. 
LTCOP created posters for residents of LTC facilities to have on display in their rooms. The posters are currently being delivered. The posters provide LTCOP contact information. Mr. Roberts shared a copy of poster during the meeting. He will forward an electronic copy to the commission. 

Mr. Roberts mentioned that the State Ombudsman is currently revising internal practices to document and track data/outcomes related to discharges, facility visits, types of complaints, fair hearings and other activities associated with LTCOP.

Per Mr. Roberts, LTCOP hopes to present accurate data later in FY 22.
Members may recall Ms. Hale mentioned during July 2021 DNHRQAC Meeting that the landscape of LTCOP moving forward:

· Hiring a consulting group 
· Will be reviewing current policies

· Will be reviewing current procedures

· Will be streamlining Processes

· Plan to entertain feedback from others

· Will be participating in State-wide events to promote awareness
Mr. Roberts mentioned the consultant that will be working with LTCOP is Wayne Nelson (Towson Univ). Wayne Nelson is Professor/Chair of Department of Health Sciences at the University.
To contact LTCOP: Phone: 1-800-223-9074 or Email: DelawareADRC@delaware.gov.

Division of Health Care Quality (DHCQ)
Corinna Getchell, RN & DHCQ Director provided updates on behalf of DHCQ. 

Since September 2021, DHCQ completed 8 annual surveys and 14 complaint surveys.
Ms. Getchell mentioned that CMS released (November 4, 2021) vaccine mandate for all certified Medicare & Medicaid facilities. The mandate permits religious and medial exemptions. This mandate requires 1st dose of 2 dose COVID19 series to be administered by December 6, 2021 and 2nd dose of 2 dose COVID19 series by January 4, 2022. LTC facilities must have policies and procedures in place.
In addition, CMS released revised visitation guidance for skilled certified facilities on November 12, 2021. This will open up nursing home visitations effective immediately. Delaware has been using consistent LTC guidance throughout the pandemic which includes skilled/nursing homes, assisted living facilities and rest residential.
Mr. Shanehsaz asked whether new visitation guidance includes language about what facility staff can and cannot ask visitors. Ms. Getchell shared that “vaccination and testing isn’t required but facilities in counties with high level of community transmission can offer testing to visitors but cannot required testing as a condition to enter facility. Facilities should encourage visitors to test prior to visit. Facilities can ask visitors about vaccination status but cannot refuse visitation if visitor is not vaccinated. Visitors should be wearing masks (@ minimum) and appropriate Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) - whether visiting someone in quarantine or isolation areas. Facilities can no longer limit the frequency and length of visits, number of visitors or require advance scheduling of visits. It says in CMS’s newest visitation guidance that core principles are consistent with CDC’s guidance and should be adhered to at all times. If someone cannot adhere to the guidelines, they are putting safety of residents and others at risk. Visitors who are unable to adhere to the core principles of COVID-19 infection prevention should not be permitted to visit or should be asked to leave. ”
DHCQ has been hosting bi-weekly calls with LTC facilities during the pandemic (formerly calls were hosted by State Health Operations Center). Providers, DNHRQAC, industry organizations, and multiple state agencies attend the calls.
DHCQ will be hosting a call to discuss the revised CMS visitation guidance revisions with LTC facilities - today. 

Ms. Heiks mentioned that it almost seems like a there has been a second pandemic (from the emotional experience): PTSD for those that have lived through it, getting extra work from those not working, doing multiple jobs, etc. “Some folks are now quitting or going on to something else for their own health…they are not easy to replace.” 
Ms. Heiks shared that currently, 83% of Delaware LTC staff are vaccinated. “By January 4, 2022, 100% of LTC staff, minus medical and religious exemptions, will need to be fully vaccinated. This will be tough to achieve without exposing staff and residents as a result of new visitation guidance, especially with the fair amount of breakthrough cases, even if fully vaccinated and boostered. Not all visitors will be patient and willing to be screened, wear PPE, etc.”  
Ms. Heiks had hoped the change in visitation mandate would have been effective 14 days after Federal mandate for all healthcare workers to be fully vaccinated. Instead, new visitation guidelines were effective immediately - November 12, 2021.

Ms. Esham commented in the chat about PTSD for residents who have been secluded and isolated for months. She further added that not all facilities might have abided to visitation guidance in the past and wondered if there was a way to monitor that facilities are in compliance with visitation guidance. 

Ms. Getchell shared that visitation guidance has changed a few times since pandemic began, so it would depend on what guidance was in place at that time.
DHCQ continues to have staff vacancies. Several meeting participants shared concern of workforce vacancies across all environments/industries - compensation and other factors impacting the workforce. 

Ms. Furber asked whether DHCQ has been able to take advantage of American Recovery Funds, something other divisions within DHSS have offered to include bonuses, etc to encourage applicants to accept positions. Ms. Getchell mentioned that a majority of surveyor positions within the Division are compliance nurses and DHCQ has been working with Human Resources regarding vacancies. She added that the issue is not just COVID related and therefore unable to be remedied by American Recovery funds stating base salary is not comparable to private sector; so DHCQ is getting some applicants but not many. Ms. Peterson, former DHCQ Director, added “this is not an issue of needing more positions but rather a compensation issue. Individuals can be compensated almost double if they work elsewhere instead of the State.”
Ms. Bailey mentioned DNHRQAC contacted DHSS Cabinet Secretary a few months back regarding workforce concerns, specifically relating to DHCQ. Ms. Bailey will look for the email and follow-up with DHSS Cabinet Secretary. 
Ms. Furber wondered whether the Commission could undertake advocacy regarding salary structure for the Division, so workforce is appropriately staffed and ensure quality & safety of the residents. Representative Williams added that “we have seen folks that are a necessity during this healthcare crisis….that these folks have been there to care for loved ones and put themselves at risk….they need higher wages.”
Ms. Furber & Representative Williams suggested members consider discussing workforce shortages and compensation during January 18, 2022 DNHRQAC Meeting. The hope is to figure out how DNHRQAC can advocate on this topic and figure out an action plan. Members agreed to add this topic for discussion during the next regularly scheduled commission meeting.

Ms. Bailey shared that during the recent DHSS FY 23 Public Budget Hearing (11/12/2021), DHSS included the following in their budget request: 

“The Division of Health Care Quality (DHCQ) issues annual and recertification surveys for long term-care facilities, assisted living facilities and intermediate-care facilities for persons with intellectual disabilities. Compliance nurses are needed to meet requirements under the Delaware Code. If DHCQ is unable to complete licensure surveys, facilities will not be able to keep up with licensure requirements. This request of $513.9 thousand is for contractual services to complete the necessary surveys.”
Since September 2021, several emergency regulatory amendments were renewed within the Delaware Code mandating COVID19 testing for licensed providers in accordance with DPH guidance.  Testing guidance for LTC facilities is based on county positivity rate. At this time, the county positivity rate is high (in all 3 counties) and so currently unvaccinated staff are required to test 2x week.
QART Report: During 3rd Quarter of 2021, the Quality Assurance Review Team (QART) did not review any ‘G” level or higher deficiencies. Deficiencies are based on scope and severity and none of the surveys conducted by DHCQ during this period rose to a “G” level of harm. A copy of the QART Report was email to the commission during this meeting and will be distributed to commission members for review.
Staffing Report: As of 11/10/2021 (3rd Qtr 2021), all skilled facilities were in compliance with Eagle’s Law (3.28 hours per resident required). It appears private skilled facilities (43) staffing ratio cumulative @ this time = 3.50 and state operated facilities (3) cumulative at this time = 7.29. A copy of the Staffing Report was email to the commission during this meeting and will be distributed to commission members for review.
CNA Schools: The Division of Health Care Quality is responsible for the training and testing program for CNAs and for the CNA Registry.

To work as a certified nursing assistant (CNA) in a Medicare/Medicaid certified nursing home in the State of Delaware, either as facility staff or as contract/agency staff, individuals must meet the CNA requirements given in the State of Delaware law and regulations. The requirements include taking required training in an approved program and passing a test.

Individuals who are shown to be competent are placed on the CNA Registry. The certification as a CNA must be renewed every 24 months. Skilled nursing facilities and nursing facilities (intermediate care facilities) can only hire CNAs who are on Delaware's CNA Registry, in good standing.

Ms. Getchell shared that currently there are 30 CNA Schools approved in Delaware. In 2020, there were 31 approved CNA Schools. During 2020, pass rates = 90.78 % and 2021 = 89.01%. Ms. Getchell will forward testing score results and list of approved CNA Schools.
The Division’s number one priority is to conduct Infection Control Surveys (ICS) when a COVID19 outbreak occurs. After ICS are completed, the Division focuses on annual and complaint surveys.

Incident Response Teams (IRT) - When a COVID-19 outbreak occurs, these professionals will support long term care (LTC) facilities. Duties include: COVID-19 testing, vaccination, outreach, training and education on infection prevention methods and mitigation strategies in LTC facilities. IRT’s function is not intended to replace the responsibilities of the LTC facilities but will instead supplement existing operations.  Since September, there have been 22 facility visits by IRT’s. The Division followed-up with 13 phone calls. Ms. Getchell will get back to the commission regarding the number of facilities that required repeat IRT visits.

DHCQ is continuing to see an increase in COVID-19 outbreaks within LTC facilities. The COVID vaccine has not eradicated the virus but so far has helped decrease symptoms & severity of illness.

3. Old Business/New Business

DNHRQAC Membership Updates

 Ms. Furber thanked Lorraine Phillips, Ph.D for serving on the commission. Today was Dr. Phillips last meeting before resigning from the commission. 
DNHRQAC will connect with the Governor’s Office regarding the forthcoming membership vacancy.
Joint Legislative Oversight and Sunset Committee (JLOSC) Recommendations
Chairman Furber mentioned DNHRQAC members met October 19, 2021(Working Session #1) to begin working on the JLOSC Recommendations. The group will meet again December 21, 2021 (Working Session #2). Public comments will not be accepted during either session.

In addition, DNHRQAC has been meeting with JLOSC staff and others regarding the recommendations.

FY 21 DNHRQAC Annual Report
Ms. Bailey asked about FY 21 DNHRQAC Annual Report as it pertains to JLOSC Recommendations. Ms. Furber mentioned the Commission will be discussing sub-committees to assist with reformatting the annual report and other tasks during Working Session #2 (December 19, 2021). 

4. Public Comment

Health Observances
October - Healthcare Quality Week 10/17 - 10/23

 Residents Rights Month - DNHRQAC provided commentary in Bay to Bay News 

November – American Diabetes Month

      COPD Awareness month

      US Antibiotic Awareness Week 11/18 - 11/24

December – National Hand Washing Awareness Week 12/5 - 12/11

     National Influenza Vaccine Week 12/5 - 12/11

5. Next meeting commission meeting will be on Tuesday January 18, 2022 @ location to be determined.
7.   Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 10:53 AM by Lisa Furber.     
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